


SANTA CLARA CITY COUNCIL WORK MEETING
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 26, 2025
MINUTES
THE CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF SANTA CLARA, WASHINGTON COUNTY, UTAH, met for a Work Meeting on Wednesday, March 26, 2025, at 4:00 p.m. in the City Council Chambers located at 2603 Santa Clara Drive, Santa Clara, Utah.  The meeting was broadcast on the City website at https://santaclarautah.gov.  
Mayor:			Rick Rosenberg

Council Members:		Janene Burton
				Christa Hinton
				Dave Pond
				Ben Shakespeare
				Jarett Waite

City Manager:		Brock Jacobsen

City Recorder:		Chris Shelley

Others Present:		Jim McNulty, Planning and Economic Development Manager 
				Matt Ence, City Attorney
				Cody Mitchell, Building Official
				Dustin Mouritsen, Public Works Director
				Ryan VonCannon, Parks and Trails Director
				Dan Cazier, Fire Chief	
				Debbie Bannon, Finance Director
				Lance Haynie, Government Affairs Director
				
1. Call to Order.

Mayor Rick Rosenberg called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. and welcomed those present.     	

2. Working Agenda.

A. General Business.

i. WCWCD Water Shortage Plan, Applicant, Doug Bennett.  Presented by Dustin Mouritsen, Public Works Director.

Washington County Water Conservancy District (“WCWCD”) Conservation Manager, Doug Bennett discussed Ultra-Water-Efficient Development Standards, a voluntary program designed to create a new type of single-family housing that uses 33% less water than the currently 0.59-acre foot standard.  It is adaptable to varying lot sizes and can work on large lots by creating an envelope of irrigated area around a home.  Developers would be interested in building to the standards because they carry a reduced Impact Fee.  The fee is still being calculated but is anticipated to save a few thousand dollars per lot.  

In order to ensure performance, the following requirements must be met:

· Communities must have a homeowner’s association (“HOA”) and integrate the program requirements into their governing documents.  The WCWCD would have an agreement with the HOA that prescribes how to address violations, and households that use more than 8,000 gallons per month will be subject to a surcharge.  

· Required indoor measures have already been adopted and include efficient fixtures and appliances.

· Most of the conservation occurs in landscaping.  There would be no private lawns, only community parks.  Irrigated landscaping would be limited to 2,000 square feet of drip-irrigated plants per home.  On large lots, all landscaping must be within 25 linear feet of the exterior wall of a home. 

· Private swimming pools would be prohibited, but community pools are encouraged.  Freestanding spas would be allowed, as well as ornamental water features of up to 25 square feet.

· One hundred square feet per household of active recreation would be required.  Community water play areas would be encouraged and scaled based on the number of households. 

· Ornamental common areas would be built to City standards, but the WCWCD assumes that all cities will allow drip irrigation and low to moderate water use plantings.  

Mr. Bennett reviewed the anticipated performance and indicated that metered water use is projected at 96,000 gallons annually, which is one-third less than typical new homes and less than half of that used by homes built five years ago.

Council Member Burton stated that she is trying to xeriscape her yard, but she is not allowed to have astroturf.  Mr. Bennett reported that state law still allows HOAs to make those determinations, so the only current alternative is to change community bylaws.  However, there is a provision in state law that prohibits HOAs from preventing installation of waterwise landscaping. 

Council Member Shakespeare indicated that the scaled Impact Fee would be a big incentive for developers and asked if there were any other financial benefits.  Mr. Bennett reported that they are currently conducting an Impact Fee study.  They expect that the WCWCD Impact Fee will increase as a result, and they expect a commensurate reduction for developers who agree to build using the Ultra-Water-Efficient Development Standards.  Additionally, the homes will use so little water that they may not need a secondary water system, which would be a cost savings for developers.  If cities waive that requirement, it will save $3,000 to $4,000 per household.  

Council Member Shakespeare asked if the WCWCD was considering a similar program for commercial developments.  Mr. Bennett stated that they may consider it after the study is completed.  In terms of water conservation, the commercial sector is already meeting current standards.  

Mr. Bennett reported that a water shortage contingency survey was conducted to determine what city officials and technical professionals believe is appropriate for their constituents.  Of 69 eligible respondents, 42 completed the survey, including city council members, mayors, city managers, the WCWCD Technical Advisory Committee, and WCWCD trustees.  He indicated that the five drought stages go from Stage 0, which is normal, to Stage 4, extreme drought.  

Mr. Bennett next reviewed the survey questions and responses. 

Section 1: Participants were asked the following question: 

In what stage of drought would you recommend initiating certain restrictions?
Most respondents recommended implementation between Stage 2 and Stage 3.  As a group, city council members tended to support implementing measures at earlier stages than other respondents.

Section 2: Participants were asked to mark their level of agreement with a statement on a 10-point scale.  

All cities in the region should implement equivalent measures during drought.  Most responses were in strong agreement with the statement, with only a few indicating that individual cities should create their own measures.

Economic impact and potential water savings should be considered when choosing drought measures.  There was also a strong favorable consensus around this statement, but some responses were fives and sixes.

People who violate drought rules should receive one courtesy reminder and then be assessed a fee.  The average response for this statement was 7.6.  Negative responses were not opposed to enforcement but suggested that people should receive more warnings.

It is appropriate to restrict the watering of decorative lawns before restricting watering on community parks and athletic fields.  This statement is the reason behind the survey.  Members of the technical committee had indicated that people would want the same restrictions applied to parks and lawns.  Mr. Bennett and others disagreed, and they decided to create the survey.  There was no strong consensus on the statement, with an average of 6.8.

Golf courses should be allowed to make their own management decisions if they meet community water use reduction targets.  Mr. Bennett indicated that golf courses typically use 200 to 300 million gallons of water per year, and he believes they should be given a water budget.  There also was not a strong consensus on this statement.  

In response to a question from Council Member Shakespeare, Mr. Bennett confirmed that the goal is to have all golf courses on reuse or secondary water.  However, he pointed out that secondary water is the backup culinary water source in times of drought.  

Municipalities should periodically report water use reductions of city facilities.  City council members primarily agreed with this statement, whereas technical staff did not because they commented that the data was already shared.

The conclusions reached from the survey are:

· Stakeholder consensus aligns well with most, but not all, proposed measures recommended by the Technical Advisory Committee.

· There is strong support for all cities to adopt a common plan.

· Golf course and public park policies lack clear consensus and merit more exploration.

· Measures with high economic impact were delayed until late-stage drought by many respondents, but with the understanding that if water use reductions are not achieved, economic impacts amplify.

· Sentiment on city reporting suggests value in communicating city efforts, but also desire to avoid creating new, mandatory reports.

Mr. Bennett reported that the Drought Committee has developed incremental measures, which will be reviewed by the Administrative Advisory Committee on April 23, 2025.  Mayor Rosenberg and City Manager, Brock Jacobsen are members of the committee.  If the board approves their recommendation, the WCWCD will then bring the matter back to the cities.  They will also meet with the golf industry regarding the goal-oriented strategies, and plan to obtain more public input about the prioritization of public over private lawn areas.  

In response to a question from Council Member Shakespeare, Mr. Bennett stated that in addition to the 50,000-acre feet of capacity in the wet part of the Sand Hollow Reservoir, there are up to 300,000 acre-feet of groundwater storage underneath the reservoir.  Snowpack was similar to 2021, but the snow is on top of extremely dry ground that will retain the water so it will not flow to the Virgin and Santa Clara rivers.  They are projecting that the Virgin River will only produce 33% of its average flow, and the Santa Clara River will produce 20% of its average.  Without water coming in, it is important that they are judicious in the use of water in the Quail, Gunlock, and Sand Hollow Reservoirs.  Otherwise, if next winter is as dry as the 2024/2025 season, conditions could reach Stage 3 or even Stage 4.  Mr. Bennett then discussed future plans for additional interconnected reservoirs. 

ii. Storm Water Master Plan Update, Impact Fee, and Capital Facilities Plan.  Presented by Dustin Mouritsen, Public Works Director.

Public Works Director, Dustin Mouritsen presented the Staff Report and reported that Sunrise Engineering has been working on the study for several years and has recommended several infrastructure projects.  Mr. Mouritsen then narrowed those down to the projects he feels are necessary.  He reviewed the projects included in the 10-to-20-year plan and noted that no Impact Fees would be collected on those items.  

The priority projects in the 0-to-10-year plan for which Impact Fees will be collected are:

· The basin at Fort Santa Clara where stormwater comes off the west side of The Heights that overflows.  The study recommends increasing its capacity by approximately three times.  

· Curb and gutter projects to complete the Valley streets including Victors Street, Vernons Street, Quail Street, Hamblin Drive, and possibly Arrowhead Trail.

· The Tuacahn Wash culvert at Pioneer Parkway and Lava Flow Trail.

Mr. Mouritsen reported that the recommended Impact Fee is $9,400 per acre, broken down by the actual size of the parcel.  Per-unit fees in the R-1-6 Zone would be $1,300; R-1-10 and R-1-10 Mixed Lot Zones would be $2,163, and $780 in high-density, multifamily Planned Development Residential (“PDR”) Zones.  In response to a question from Mayor Rosenberg, it was clarified that the Impact Fee would be based on the exact measurement of the lot.  

Mr. Mouritsen reported that there are currently no funds available to complete the necessary improvements because the current fee is too low.  The new Impact Fee was calculated based on the number of undeveloped parcels in each drainage zone, and the projects are only between 34% and 37% Impact Fee eligible.  The excess expense must be covered by increased fees or bonding.  

Council Member Shakespeare asked how detention is factored into the fees as most water is now kept onsite.  Mr. Mouritsen stated that when the stormwater is released into City streets, it must be captured.  The commercial Impact Fee is calculated by determining the amount of square footage on the average building lot that will drain onto City streets, then divided by the square footage of the parking lot.  For example, a parking lot as large as the one at Harmon’s would have five to six times the residential Impact Fee because of the amount of stormwater that will be released into City streets and must be carried to a wash or detention basin by City infrastructure.  

Mayor Rosenberg indicated that the report is very complex and recommended that the Council spend time studying it.  

In response to a question from Council Member Shakespeare, Mr. Mouritsen reported that the $6.5 million in necessary projects are only 34% and 37% Impact Fee eligible, and he hopes that the rate increase recently approved by the Council will at least match that amount so they do not have to bond for the projects.    

Council Member Hinton asked how potential future residential development on the Bureau Of Land Management land would affect the Impact Fees.  Mr. Mouritsen stated that the study would need to be updated to incorporate that land.  Mayor Rosenberg added that, because of the unknowns, areas of the South Hills have historically not been included in Impact Fee studies.  If the property was released for development, the study would need to be updated, and it could result in a zonal Impact Fee that differs from the rest of the City.  

Mr. Mouritsen reported that the old Master Plan had an $846 Impact Fee for all developments, and the new fee based on acreage would result in a large discount for multifamily and small-lot developments.  Council Member Shakespeare stated that it makes sense to base the fee on lot size as that is how commercial rates are determined.  Mayor Rosenberg noted that it would also be easier to justify if challenged.  

In response to a question raised by Council Member Shakespeare, Mr. Mouritsen confirmed that the lower rate for high-density developments in the Planned Development Residential (“PDR”) Zone was based on other requirements for those zones like detention.  Mayor Rosenberg stated that in this case, they are considering PDR Zones with small lot sizes, not large lot developments in PDR Zones.  Mr. Mouritsen confirmed that Impact Fees for developments in PDR Zones would also be based on lot sizes.  Mayor Rosenberg indicated that the distinction should be clearly outlined.  Mr. Jacobsen agreed that clarification should be added but noted that the report specifies that the Impact Fee is based on lot size per acre, not a fixed fee per lot.  The Council discussed how the fee could apply to different existing PDR developments and how those developments affect the City’s stormwater system.  

After discussion, it was agreed that a public hearing on the Impact Fee increase would be added to the April 9, 2025 Business Meeting Agenda.  In addition to the public notice, Staff will also inform developers of the meeting.

iii. Discussion Regarding Modifying Regulations.  Presented by Cody Mitchell, Building Official.

Building Official, Cody Mitchell indicated that he had spoken with Council Member Pond and Animal Control Officer, McKenzie Peterson, regarding the changes discussed at the last meeting.  Ms. Peterson indicated that she would prefer household animals to be regulated under Title 6, which she will be working to update.  Final changes to Section F were reviewed.

F. 	Domestic Livestock and Fowl

1. On lots of less than two acres in size, no large or medium-sized animals shall be kept or maintained.

2. On lots of two acres or more, domestic livestock shall be limited to one domestic animal for each one-half acre.

3. This item was stricken.

4. On lots of less than two acres, 10 hen chickens (no roosters) may be kept per 10,000 square feet of lot area.

5. This item was stricken.

6. Chicken runs shall be a maximum size of 120 square feet, with a maximum height of eight feet.

7. No chicken shall be allowed to roam outside the chicken run.

8. House old Pets: (See Title 6: Animals)

17.08.010: TERMS DEFINED:

CHICKEN RUN: A fenced area typically attached to a chicken coop where chickens can
exercise, forage, and engage in natural behaviors.

In response to a question from Council Member Hinton, Mr. Mitchell clarified that Ms. Peterson personally preferred a limit of six chickens.  However, Ivins City has a limit of eight, so for ease of enforcement she asked that the regulations be consistent.  After discussion, the Council decided that the limit should remain 10.  

iv. Bike Rack Location discussion.  Presented by Brock Jacobsen, City Manager.

Mr. Jacobsen reported that they would be installing a bike rack at City Hall and asked for the Council’s input as to the location and style.  Staff recommended installing it either to the right of the front doors or behind the museum sign.  Council Member Burton asked about installing it near the angled parking, but it was noted that the area is not level enough for the rack.  Mayor Rosenberg indicated that the area behind the museum sign is near the parking lot and the Americans with Disabilities Act (“ADA”)  ramp.  In response to a question from Council Member Waite, Mr. Jacobsen confirmed that there is a camera in that location.  

After discussion, it was decided that an angled rack would be installed behind and parallel to the museum sign.   

v. Bison Location discussion.  Presented by Brock Jacobsen, City Manager.

Mr. Jacobsen reported that once the location was determined, they would begin the artist selection process.  

The Council discussed the pros and cons of the potential locations, aesthetics, camera locations, visibility, potential vandalism, etc.  Mayor Rosenberg suggested the planter area to the left of the front doors of City Hall as the most appropriate location.  Council Member Shakespeare expressed a preference for a different area of the City but indicated that the area is the best location at City Call.  Council Member Burton was not in favor of having it close to the building.  Council Member Waite agreed that he would rather it not be in front of City Hall.  Council Member Hinton suggested the other side of the building near the new bike rack.  At Council Member Pond’s suggestion and after discussion, it was decided that the bison would be installed in the planter at the east corner of City Hall grounds at the intersection of Santa Clara Drive and Heights Drive.  

3. Staff Reports.

Parks Director, Ryan VonCannon reported on the following:

· Ten students from Utah Technical University worked on the planters at the cemetery, installing several new plants and new mulch.
· Work on the mural continues.  The east wall is almost halfway completed.  They plan to work on it every weekend and hope to finish by the end of the school year.
· The May 3, 2025 Movie in the Park will be “Moana 2.”  They will have bounce houses instead of games this year. 

Public Works Director, Dustin Mouritsen reported on the following:

· The new shop at the City Yard is completed, and all Public Works and Power Department equipment has been moved in.  
· The Pioneer Parkway reconstruction near the Harmon’s entrance is completed.  Crack sealing is finished, and chip sealing is scheduled for late May.
· Both wells have been rebuilt and are ready for the season.  They are pumping a combined 1,540 gallons per minute.
· They are still working on the retaining wall at the Little League field.  
· They discovered that they need a pressure-reducing valve on the Black Desert water main.  Black Desert provided the valve and fittings, and the City installed the valve.
· They were able to purchase nine irrigation shares, which is the equivalent of 12 million gallons of secondary water.

Fire Chief, Dan Cazier reported on the following:

· A structure fire in a garage in Paradise Village was started by a battery charger.  It caused an estimated $20,000 in damage.
· They responded to a call in the Motoqua area for an older gentleman who crashed his mountain bike.  He was life-flighted to Saint George Regional Medical Center.
· Crews have been working on their pack testing and Red Card refresher for the year.
· Over the last 30 days, they have burned between 30 and 40 piles of brush from the Tuacahn Wash.
· They are working to fill all open positions.  There are currently three openings, and a fourth is anticipated by the end of April.  He anticipates making offers to two candidates within the next few days.  
· Medic Engine 31 is out of service again.  It has only been in service approximately 15 out of the last 30 days.  The pump failed, and an out-of-town mechanic must be brought in to work on it.  The mechanic will be in the area within the next two weeks.
· Hydrant testing is underway.  

Building Official, Cody Mitchell reported on the following:

· The assistant who started work in January has left for other opportunities, so the position is open again.
· There has been a slight increase in Building Permits.
· There have also been increases in Code Enforcement and building maintenance calls.


Planning and Economic Development Manager, Jim McNulty reported on the following:

· The Preliminary Subdivision Plat for Center Village at Black Desert will be considered by the Planning Commission at its March 27, 2025 meeting, as well as a Site Plan amendment for Dutchman’s Bakery.  
· The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints will be submitting plans for a stake center on approximately five acres on Santa Clara Drive west of Dutchman’s Market.
· A project plan has been submitted for the Silverado site off Pioneer Parkway.  It will be a 50/50 residential and commercial property.  

Police Chief, Jaron Studley reported on the following:

· Detective Muse joined the Internet Crimes Against Children Task Force last November.  His first case was in Santa Clara, and it was the first case involving artificial intelligence that was successfully taken to the federal level. 
· A search warrant was issued for a similar issue in Shivwits.  Three Santa Clara detectives and Washington County deputies assisted the Federal Bureau of Investigation with the raid.
· There were 26 applicants for the open position, and he has narrowed it down to four candidates.  One is a lateral move from a neighboring agency. 
· They are getting ready for the LPGA and Iron Man events.  
· He attended the Utah Chiefs of Police Association conference, where training emphasized mental health and wellness.  They will be gearing departmental training toward those issues as well.
· There have been 11 accidents in the past 30 days.

Government Affairs Director, Lance Haynie reported on the following:

· They have applied for a state grant to cover 50% of the costs for the splash pad.

City Manager, Brock Jacobsen reported on the following:

· The generator is repaired and ready.

4. Adjournment.

The City Council Meeting adjourned at 5:34 p.m.



__________________________________
Chris Shelley,
City Recorder

Approved:  					
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